VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
PLANNING BOARD MINUTES
August 18, 2022


Chairman Robert Van Valkenburg, Jr. called the Planning Board Meeting to order at 6:04 p.m. Present were Planning Board Members: Rodney Levine and Patricia Maxwell. Jarrett Lane and Deidre Meier were absent. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the July 21, 2022 Planning Board Meeting was tabled until the next meeting due to a lack of eligible votes. 

Public Hearing

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr stated that the purpose of the Public Hearing is to review the proposed lot line adjustment from Piedmont Crescent Development, LLC for property at 17 Riverside Avenue. He said that this is actually a lot consolidation, but because of the way the Village Code is structured, this lot consolidation needs to follow the same process as a minor subdivision, which requires a Public Hearing.  

David Clark stated that he realizes that this Public Hearing is just for discussion on a consolidation of two lots, but he is wondering if there are plans on what is going to be built on this property. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that there are no plans before the Planning Board at this point in relation to anything being built. This is just for a re-combination of two lots. As far as any building plans in the future, proper procedure would still have to be followed per Village Code. 

Patricia Sears asked if the zoning in that area would be for just single or two-family homes. 

Jeff Ostertag, of Santo Associates on behalf of Piedmont Crescent Development, LLC, stated that the property is zoned as Mixed Residential. He said that the applicant is intending to build a single family home. 

Nancy Belycia stated that she owns the property next to 18 Riverside Avenue and asked if the lot consolidation has anything to do with affecting her property. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that it does not involve her property. 

Nancy Belycia asked if the property is located across the street from her property. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that the property is 17 Riverside Avenue which is across the street from her property. 

Jeff Ostertag stated that there will be a single house built in the same location where a prior one that was torn down once stood. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that according to the Village Code, anytime there is a lot line adjustment it requires a Public Hearing because it is technically considered a minor subdivision. This allows for notification of neighboring property owners. 

Paolo Giovine, of 77 Mansion Street, asked if a structure is to be approved to be built on this property, if it will be allowed to be larger because of the lot combination. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that he can’t speak as to what size house will be built in the future. The applicant will have to comply with the Village Code when that time comes. However, they will certainly have more room to proceed. 

Marianne Mitchell asked if the lot is a protected wetland. 

Jeff Ostertag stated that the description of the deed states that property goes down to the Hudson River and stops at the river. The wetlands start at the river. There are plant and animal species in the wetland that need protection, such as the short nose sturgeon and the northern harrier hawk. He stated that his client is not going to cut down any forest or anything like that since the property is already lawn. 

Marianne Mitchell stated that the reason she brings this up is because she lives on Appleblossom Lane, and the land behind her years ago was considered “forever wild”. Then at some point it was changed, the land was purchased, and houses were built on the property. She said that the “forever wild” land was moved someplace else. She just wants to make sure that any species that are down along the river won’t be harmed in any way. 

Jeff Ostertag stated that New York State owns the land that is part of the Hudson River. That land is designated as “forever wild” and he would be very surprised if the state ever changed that designation. 

David Clark stated that people in Coxsackie have concerns regarding the potential of things not adhering to the Village Code, and oversight not being exercised, so that it why many residents are attending the meeting. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that any resident that receives a Public Hearing notice, or any residents that is just interested, can attend the meetings. As far as the oversight issue, the Village Board is diligently working on putting measures in place to prevent any issues that have been experienced in the past from occurring again. 

Patricia Sears stated that she has an orange survey flag placed at the corner of her property. She asked if that was surveyed by Victoria Connolly. 

Jeff Ostertag stated that when he surveys property he has to set his equipment up in various locations. If it is an orange flag, it is used to mark where the equipment is to be set up. If you see pink flags, that is used in relation to the actual property survey. He has been informed that there was another surveyor on the street hanging flagging in the area as well. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Public Hearing and return to the regular meeting at 6:15 p.m. was made by Rodney Levine and seconded by Patricia Maxwell. Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. voted yes. Rodney Levine voted yes. Patricia Maxwell voted yes. The motion carried. 

Correspondence Received

A letter was received from Denise Warren regarding the Newbury Hotel project. 

An emailed letter was received from Rich Gromek regarding Empire Riverfront Ventures, LLC. 

A letter was received from George Knauer regarding Empire Riverfront Ventures, LLC.

Letters of public support regarding Empire Riverfront Ventures, LLC were received by the following: Joel Correa and Justin Whitbeck of Justin’s Barbershop, Michael Thompson, Scott Purdy, Bambi Hotaling, Paul Leonardo, J.D. Fielding, Joel Pascuzzi, Jeanne Cary, Suellen Meier, Adam Cole, Kathy Palmatier, Marliesse Cole, Jonathan Snowden, John E. Sickles, Jeff Flack, Jeff Wanek, Frank Hussey, Paul Craw, Albert Adamo, Lorraine Taccetta, Arlene Marcelle, Joan Burke, Thomas Burke, Brent Bogardus, Lauren Bogardus, Michael Rausch, Erin O’Leary, Barbara Karlsen, Jason Kushinsky, Nicole Vitolo, Joanne Conway, James Clark, Dolores Gori, Sharon Mahota, Mary Kramer, Gertrude Merchant, David Merchant, Colby Bird, Danielle Quigley, Daniel Quigley, Jacqueline Whitbeck, Charles Huettner, Resident of 314 Mansion Street, Ciena Roe, Joyce Huettner, Chris Fisher, Diane Fisher, Resident of 2 Reed Street, Apt. 7, Brad Poster, Catherine Prodigo, Chester Warren, Lorraine Tremmel, William Brady Tremmel, Jennifer Spurdis, Ralph Giordiano, Michael Giordiano, Joyce Giordiano, Spenser Morgan of New Baltimore Family Dentistry, Anne Carmichael, Gordon Carmichael, Douglas Carmichael, Kevin Carmichael, Noreen Murphy, Ann Marte, Samantha Vick, Hannah Carmichael, Thomas and Julieanna Irwin, Donna Bartlett, Amanda Solis, Chris Wallace, Michael Depietro, Craig Huther of Greene Computer, Chelsea Youmans, Joan Correa, Antoinette Behan, Thy Quinones, Nicole Canning, Matthew Canning, Christopher Walker, Michelle Walker, Resident of 115 Mansion Street, Shelley Pascuzzi, Corina Loubier, Nick Speece, Vivian Wood, Roger Wood, Kerry Machal, Jennifer Seekamp, Francisco Quinones, Michelle Whiting, Bruce Whiting, Kim McClean, Rene VanSchaack, James O’Rourke, Patrick McDonald, Perry Lasher, Susan Lasher, Anthony D’Argenzio, Dawn DeRose, Richard DeRose, Beatrice Hoffmeyer, Alfred Hoffmeyer, Carol Ann Luccio, Stewart Seaburgh, Ruth Catherine Harter, Maria Marzareigo, Joan Tailleur, David Merchant, Resident of 64 Van Dyck Street, Kelly Blodgett, Michele Bates, Brian Bender, Resident of 10 Mansion Street, Diane Fausel, Raymond Friss, Richard Maclean, Grace Flach, Mark Flach, Resident of 1 Elm Street, Gabriella Flach, Resident of 1 Elm Street, Margaret and Gordon Pieruzzi, Larry McGowan, Resident of 128 Hamilton Road, Athens, Lucia Anderson, Marilyn Rausch, Ronald Rausch, Christina Roe, Travis Hagen, Tasara Echavarria, Josh Roe, Charles Martinez of Greene County Legislature, Joseph Adrian, Steve Grimm, Mark Misuraca, Bridget Stevenson, Walter Stevenson, Kyle Stevenson, Ed McDonald, Tracey McDonald, Dawn Marie Smith and Gerald Griffin, Jr. 

A letter was received from Virginia Hillicoss regarding Empire Riverfront Ventures, LLC. 

An email was received from Beverly Commerford, of Sterling Environmental Engineering P.C., regarding Empire Riverfront Ventures, LLC’s proof of mailings for the Public Hearing. 

An emailed letter was received from Bruce Whiting regarding public comments for Empire Riverfront Ventures, LLC. 

New Business

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that MJ Engineering and Land Surveying, P.C., on behalf of Schoolhouse Road Pediatrics PC, has submitted a Site Plan for the redevelopment of an existing parcel of land that contains an existing single-story building at 270 Mansion Street.

Walt Lippmann, of MJ Engineering and Land Surveying, P.C., stated that he is present on behalf of Schoolhouse Road Pediatrics PC. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. asked Mr. Lippmann if he could give an overview of the project. He said that the Planning Board has asked Delaware Engineering to look over the project documents and to provide any necessary comments for consideration. 

Walt Lippmann stated that they have received Delaware Engineering’s comments and take no exception to them. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that what he’d like to do is give an overview of the project to the public, and then go through the items listed out in Delaware Engineering’s memo. 

Walt Lippmann stated that they are looking to redevelop 270 Mansion Street as a new office space for Schoolhouse Pediatrics. The building is not being knocked down. It will be renovated. It is about 5,500 square feet. The work will also include redoing the parking lot around the building, and some landscaping work. He did want to address that they received an email from the Mayor about the trimming of the weeds. He passed that email on to the applicant and it should be taken care of next week. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that the property maintenance not being kept up with was a concern of the Village Board, so he appreciates MJ Engineering and the client taking care of that. 

Walt Lippmann stated that the project will involve internal renovations to the existing building. He also showed the Board and public an external rendering of the building. The main entrance will be located on the backside of the building. There will be parking in the front of the building that will be designated for employees. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that he will go through Delaware Engineering’s memo and the comments can be addressed. He said that overall, the preliminary submission is well-prepared. The following comments generally address minor details of the plans and are presented in no particular order. The first item to be addressed is landscaping. The shrubs to be planted along the north face of the building reference a plant type not found in the planting schedule on drawing C-170. He asked Mr. Lippmann if he can please confirm the species. 

Walt Lippmann stated that that was just a typo. The symbol is “IG” and unfortunately, in the table, it is listed as “IJ”. He said that they will revise the table to correspond to “IG”. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that the next item to be addressed is parking. The applicant properly calculated the parking spaces required by the Village Code provides several extra spaces on site. Parking on the north side of the building, street side, is problematic as it requires drivers to back onto both the sidewalk and the state road. It is noted that the parking in this location is intended for “faculty”. It is assumed this is intended to be employee parking. Ideally, this parking would be eliminated in favor of additional landscaping or reconfigured. Perhaps reduce the number of spaces to four and provide angled parking to avoid backing onto the sidewalk or road. The Planning Board may consider a waiver to the strict adherence to the parking requirements. A discussion between the board and applicant regarding this aspect of the site plan is recommended. 

Walt Lippmann stated that currently they show twenty seven parking spaces. The Village Code states they need at least twenty five. Twenty seven is what they feel is a comfortable number based on other similar facilities. As for angling the front parking spaces, this would be challenging. If you angle them, it is going to be very hard to make either a left or right turn into them. They are designating those spaces as employee parking. He was able to speak with the applicant briefly about the parking, and they have decided that they can lose 1 parking spot in the front to change it from 5 to 4 if this helps. He doesn’t believe anything would be accomplished by angling the spaces. It will just cause conflict with having cars maneuver.

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that they concern is safety. This has been a nonconforming lot for a long time. As they move forward they would like to see it conform more. He said that he thinks MJ Engineering has done a good job as far as that. He does think a further discussion regarding parking in the front should happen between all parties. He thinks there may be some other alternatives regarding those spots in the front. They’ve been talking about maybe a patient drop off area, or other possible alternatives to consider. The board can certainly look into waiving the parking number requirements and reducing that in order to accommodate. 

Rodney Levine stated that there is a pedestrian crossing at the tree line. Right now, there is a tall shrub at the corner, so you can’t see when backing out. He does think this is a problem. 

Walt Lippmann stated that they are proposing to clear out some shrubbery in there. That may help with some of the line of sight issues and provide more visibility of that crosswalk. Right now, if you measure from the edge of the parking stripe to the white line of the pavement, it is 20 feet. He knows in the Village Code it states 26 feet. Even if they could entertain the angled parking, it gets them closer, but still nonconforming. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that they can have a further discussion about this with the consulting engineer and the client. The next item to be addressed is stormwater. The plan appears to maintain the existing condition on the north and east sides of the site. Elimination of the north parking would reduce flow to the state road drainage system, and rely on the existing drywell, which is located under compact dirt presently, and will be located under pavement in the built condition. Please add a note to the plans regarding an alternative to the dry well, or remediation of the dry well, if it is discovered to be in poor condition upon excavation. 

Walt Lippmann stated that they have no problem placing a note on the plans that the dry well needs to be replaced. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that the next item to be addressed is the generator. An emergency generator is proposed as is fitting of a medical office. Please provide details regarding the generator including but not limited to specifications regarding fuel source, sound attenuation, enclosure, appearance, pad construction, etc. 

Walt Lippmann stated that they will get that information from the applicant. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that that next item to be addressed is the fence. It appears that the existing fencing, albeit partial, is being removed. A detail for a chain link fence is provided. However, it is unclear if the intention is to fence the property. Please provide location and specification of any proposed fencing. 

Walt Lippmann stated that there is a wire fence that will be removed. However, there is an existing stockade fence that will remain. They are not proposing any new fencing. They will keep the stockade fencing and just tear down the wire fencing. 

Rodney Levine asked what they will be doing on the side of the property. 

Walt Lippmann stated that it will remain as is. There is vegetation on the side, and they just may add some additional landscaping. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that the next item to be addressed is a dumpster. A dumpster is shown on the site and appears to be located to allow access by a garbage truck without impact to the parking spaces or traffic circulation. Details as to the dumpster pad and bollard are provided. However, there is no detail regarding the dumpster enclosure. Please provide a detail depicting the proposed dumpster enclosure. 

Walt Lippmann stated that they can certainly provide that. He asked if the Village has a standard that they can reference. 

Patricia Maxwell stated that in Village Zoning Code Chapter 155 there are examples as to what is required in terms of dimensions etc. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that the next item to be addressed is lighting. A lighting plan is provided, but without photometrics. In addition, a lighting anchor detail is provided, but details/specifications for the light poles and fixtures are not provided. In addition, it is expected that there may be wall packs or building mounted lighting, but these are not shown or detailed. Please update the site lighting plan. 

Walt Lippmann stated that there will be building lighting. There will be sconces and also lighting in the front. They will incorporate that into the Site Plan. 

Marianne Mitchell stated that she knows that Mr. Lippmann mentioned making it a one way around the building. Because it is a high traffic area, pulling in and out of the parking lot is one of her concerns. She asked if they will also have a handicap ramp being that it is a medical facility. 

Walt Lippmann stated that there will be a handicap ramp in the back of the building. As for the one way around the building, it was more of a discussion about angled parking. It is just a single driveway allowing for two directions. 

Marianne Mitchell stated that it is a high traffic area with senior citizens who cross the street. It may be a good idea of the Village to light it up better around the crosswalk or put better signage there. Even though there is a sign there now, a lot of people don’t stop for pedestrians looking to cross. She’s afraid of the safety of people and kids coming out of the building.

Walt Lippmann stated that in some other municipalities they have the pedestrian crossing signs right in the road. Maybe that is something the Village could look into. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that the next item to be addressed is signage. Directional signage is provided on the plans. However, it is expected there may be wall mounted or free-standing signage for the business. Please update the plans to provide location and details for such signage. 

Walt Lippmann stated that he can get that information from the applicant. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that there are a couple of things that may need to be further discussed with the applicant and engineers throughout the next couple of weeks. He said that he feels the board has a fairly complete application and can certainly schedule the Public Hearing. Any comments can be addressed at the Public Hearing as far as public input regarding this project. The notifications will have to go out to notify residents that the Public Hearing is coming up.  

A motion to accept the Site Plan application received from MJ Engineering and Land Surveying, P.C., on behalf of Schoolhouse Road Pediatrics PC, as complete, pending additional answers to the questions posed in the review document drafted by Delaware Engineering, and to schedule a Public Hearing on this project for Thursday, September 15th at 6:00 p.m. was made by Patricia Maxwell and seconded by Rodney Levine. Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. voted yes. Rodney Levine voted yes. Patricia Maxwell voted yes. The motion carried. 

Walt Lippmann asked if after the Public Hearing they would be able to move forward with the State Environmental Quality Review (SEQR), and possible determination, depending on comments. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that that is correct, depending on comments and they’re ability to answer the questions satisfactorily. If there are issues raised, then obviously they would have to work through that before they could move ahead.

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. asked Mr. Lippmann if he had any questions regarding the notification process for the Public Hearing. 

Walt Lippmann stated that he does need some information regarding the Public Hearing notification process. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that all property owners within 500 feet have to be notified via certified, return receipt mail. It is in the Village Code as well. The Clerk can send Mr. Lippmann the requirements as well as the list of property owners. They have to be sent out 10 days prior to the Public Hearing date. The paper needs to be notified as well, which the Village takes care of. The proof of mailing has to be submitted to the Planning Board at the Public Hearing. Mary Beth Bianconi, of Delaware Engineering, or the Village Clerk, can answer any questions Mr. Lippmann has regarding the process. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that Sharon Mahota has submitted a Site Plan and signage permit for the purpose of reopening the 1st floor of 12 Reed Street as “Coxsackie Creamery”. This project does not change the building’s existing footprint. He asked Ms. Mahota to give an overview explaining what she is looking to do with the building. 

Sharon Mahota stated that she owns the building at 12 Reed Street., which was formerly known as the Sbarbaro’s dinette. She is looking to create the “Coxsackie Creamery” and intends to sell hard ice cream. She is also looking to add other possible food items down the road. They were a recipient of the NY Main Street grant which will allow them to rehab the existing space. She has recently received a permit to do interior work, including an upgrade to the HVAC. She doesn’t propose any dramatic changes. There will be a fair amount of equipment in the front of the building in what used to be the seating area. She is proposing that the seating area be moved further back, with seating for approximately 16 people. There will be a little counter space in the front by the windows. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. asked if she is proposing any changes to the exterior of the building other than some signage. 

Sharon Mahota stated that she is looking to replace the front door. Right now, the current door does not allow for wheelchair access. She is looking to center the door and replace it with a more handicap accessible one. 

Patricia Maxwell stated that the Historic Preservation Commission already approved an application by Ms. Mahota to allow her to replace the door with a hardwood 36” wide one with two side panels. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that just looking over Ms. Mahota’s Site Plan application it seems pretty thorough. After some discussion with Ms. Mahota regarding labeling equipment on the sketch plan, he stated that he feels that it is a fairly complete Site Plan application, and does not have a problem moving forward, pending some additional labeling and a little bit more detail on the sketch plan. 

Patricia Maxwell asked Ms. Mahota if she could also submit a sketch of the sign showing approximate detail. 

Sharon Mahota stated that the sketch of the sign won’t be completed until October. 

Patricia Maxwell stated that they just need to know that the sign is going to be in conformance with the Village Code in terms of height above the sidewalk, size, shape, and material. It has to be either wood or metal per the Village Code requirements. 

Sharon Mahota stated that she is thinking it will be wood. 

A motion to accept the Site Plan and signage permit application received from Sharon Mahota, of the proposed Coxsackie Creamery, as complete, pending additional sketch details and information on signage materials, and to schedule a Public Hearing on this project for Thursday, September 15th at 6:30 p.m. was made by Rodney Levine and seconded by Patricia Maxwell. Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. voted yes. Rodney Levine voted yes. Patricia Maxwell voted yes. The motion carried. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. read the Short Environmental Assessment Form (SEAF) Part 1 questions, and applicant’s answers, aloud pertaining to the proposed lot line adjustment for 17 Riverside Avenue to the public. 

Patricia Maxwell stated that Mr. Ostertag should list the “Hudson River, wetlands” for question #13 stating, “…to identify the wetland or waterbody and extent of alterations in square feet or acres”, since it is an adjoining waterbody that is regulated. 

Patricia Maxwell stated that Mr. Ostertag should include “Shoreline” on question #14 stating, “Identify the typical habitat types that occur on, or are likely to be found on the project site.” This would be in addition to the existing answers of “wetland” and “suburban”. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. asked Mr. Ostertag if he could explain why he answered yes to question #20 stating, “Has the site of the proposed action or an adjoining property been the subject of remediation (ongoing or completed) for hazardous waste”. 

Jeff Ostertag stated that he used New York State’s automated mapper tool, and if a property touches the Hudson River it automatically marks that question as “yes”. He suspects that this is because there has been remediation in the Hudson River such as PCB cleanup etc.  

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that as the Planning Board is Lead Agency, the board needs to read the SEAF Part 2 questions aloud pertaining to the proposed lot line adjustment for 17 Riverside Avenue. The Board responded with the answers which declared that there were no adverse impacts. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. read the Negative Declaration aloud which states the reasons for supporting the determination.

A motion to approve the minor subdivision submitted by Piedmont Crescent Development for 17 Riverside Avenue was made by Rodney Levine and seconded by Patricia Maxwell. Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. voted yes. Rodney Levine voted yes. Patricia Maxwell voted yes. The motion carried.  

Public Comment Period

No public comments were offered.

A motion to table the discussion on old business items listed on the agenda was made by Patricia Maxwell and seconded by Rodney Levine. Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. voted yes. Rodney Levine voted yes. Patricia Maxwell voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to adjourn the Planning Board meeting was made by Patricia Maxwell and seconded by Rodney Levine. Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. voted yes. Rodney Levine voted yes. Patricia Maxwell voted yes. The motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:00 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,


Nikki Bereznak
Clerk

